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Matthew Parry
[bookmark: _GoBack]Planning Officer
Cherwell District Council
Bodicote House
         June 4th 2015

Re: Planning Application 15/00837/OUT
Part land NE side of Gavray Drive, Bicester

Dear Matthew,
I wish to register my strong objection to this planning application. I do so as a resident of Bicester who is concerned about the shortage and quality of open space in the town which is set to double in size within the next decade or two.

The proposed 'Gavray West' development of 180 houses is part of the larger strategic housing area of 300 houses called Bicester 13 in Cherwell's emerging Local Plan. However, the developers have submitted this application before CDC have published the decision of the Planning Inspectorate about this site. There were many objections to Bicester 13 given at the Local Plan Hearing in December 2014. The Campaign to Save Gavray Meadows and other Bicester groups (Bicester Green Gym, Bicester CPRE, Grassroots Bicester, Bicester Local History
Society) as well as many individuals opposed any building east of Langford Brook because the land comprised part of the Upper River Ray Conservation Target Area and contained Bicester's only Local Wildlife Site (LWS) which adds great value to the town. Building on the west of the brook was not thought to be so detrimental because the land had been subject to modern agriculture, so the ecology was not so rare as in the LWS. However, there are major problems with this current application to build 180 houses on the west side of the brook which force me to strongly object.

The land of the Gavray West site is currently viable farmland (6.9
hectares) which will be lost if these houses are built. Bicester Town is already deficient in green space as was published in a survey dated 2011. The total shortage of natural/semi-natural space was 2.87 hectares and in addition the shortage of parks and gardens was 11.69 hectares with additional shortage of allotments. Building on Gavray west will increase this deficit in green space and should not occur given that there has already been considerable infilling with housing and other buildings in the town.

The site has considerable landscape value for local residents who appreciate the views across the open field. Footpath 129/3 crosses the site and is used for informal recreation. These benefits will be lost if the land becomes built up. The developers estimate that it will take 15 years for new planting of vegetation to become effective at screening the views of houses and enhancing the area.

The land is a flood plain and the south-east area is underwater in winter. The developer's report says that building this estate will reduce the existing flood water storage capacity of the land by 1,512 cubic metres. This is a large volume of water (approximately 60% of the volume of an olympic-sized swimming pool) which will go into Langford Brook because the land can no longer store it. Gallaghers propose to lift the land out of the flood plain – a huge engineering exercise which will cause considerable nuisance to local people. They estimate that the construction of the estate will last 3 years with associated HGV movement, dust and noise.

I note that Thames Water are objecting to this application having identified an inability of the existing waste water infrastructure to accommodate the needs of the application. They add that this might lead to sewerage flooding and have an adverse environmental impact on the community.

The developers estimate that the 180 houses will increase Langford Village's population by 441 people. This will put increased pressure on Langford's Primary school and GP practice which are already under some pressure as no school or health provision is planned for the 180 houses.

Local traffic flow will also increase as a result of housing on Gavray west. The estate will be effectively isolated from the town centre by the east-west railway and B'Ham-London line which run on two sides of the site. For bulk shopping trips people will go by car most likely via Mallards Way through Langford Village to the town centre rather than by going on foot with heavy shopping over the railway bridges.
Although, as the developers say as part of their sustainable approach, people will have this 'healthy life-style choice'. The car journey through Mallards Way would also avoid the congested ring-road at peak times for traffic. Thus traffic on Mallards Way would likely increase.
This is a residential road, not a rat-run, and was designed as a Home Zone to have 20 mph speed limits but this has never been introduced.

Building on the west of the brook will also cause considerable negative effects on the land to the east of the brook. This is wet meadowland and its ecology is increasingly rare (only 2% left in the UK since the 1930s). There is clear ecological evidence of the value of the LWS. The public footpath along the parish boundary within the Conservation Target Area is important for public recreation. There is considerable public feeling against this land being degraded by development. A petition of 1,480 signatures was presented to CDC and similar numbers of people are following the posts on the Save Gavray Meadows Campaign 'facebook' pages. In response to public pressure, CDC requested the designation of Gavray East as a Local Green Space under the terms of the NPPF, that is, as a site of beauty, tranquility and importance to wildlife. However, the developers' environmental specialists admit (Environmental Statement non-technical summary, para
9.6) that building Gavray West will threaten the wildlife on Gavray East LWS because of increased recreational pressure resulting from increased housing provision. This will degrade valuable flora and trees through trampling and littering and disturb associated fauna such as birds, great crested newts and reptiles. Retained habitats that are not built on are at risk of damage, disturbance and deterioration by the increased population (para 9.8). Domestic cats and dogs will damage, disturb and predate on wildlife (para 9.9).

The group of ancient small fields that comprise the land east of the brook also have historical value as well as great landscape value. The fields show the ridges and furrows derived from ploughing with oxen.
The field pattern has remained unchanged for several hundred years and members of Bicester's Local History Society have found the fields shown on maps from 1602 and identified the names of the people who farmed them. This historical visual record of farming practice should not be devalued by any development encroaching on it.

As Bicester's landscape changes with the construction of 13,000 houses, the intrinsic value of the ancient land BOTH sides of Langford Brook becomes greatly increased. It would be analagous in importance to Bicester as Christchurch Meadow or Port Meadow is to Oxford.

The Planning Statement, para 1.12, says, “The application package...delivers necessary infrastructure without compromising delivery of the remainder of the Gavray Drive allocation”. This refers to building on Gavray East which is clearly the developer's intention as they say they control this land as well. In this sense, building on Garvay west represents the 'thin-edge of the wedge', facilitating development on the east.

The threat to the Local Green Space is the strongest reason that I object to the current planning application. Bicester people need their historic, beautiful natural green spaces to remain intact in the face of the massive future developments outlined in the Local Plan.

Yours Sincerely

Pamela Roberts
On behalf of the Save Gavray Meadows Campaign

9 Church Street, Bicester, OX26 6AY

